TOWN OF SWANTON

SELECTBOARD MEETING AGENDA

Swanton Town Office Building      
1 Academy Street, Swanton, VT 05488 
Tuesday, December 19, 2017 @ 7:00 p.m.         
Present: Joel Clark, Chair; James Guilmette, Vice Chair; John Lavoie, Daniel Billado, Jeffery Raleigh, Members; Cathy Fournier, Town Clerk; David Jescavage, Town Administrator; Elisabeth Nance, Administrative Assistant; Harold Garrett, Road Foreman; Derick Billado, Animal Control Officer; Timothy Girard, Chief, Swanton Fire Department; Jason Butler, Jason Cross, Peter Prouty, Alex Bourdeau, Swanton Fire Department; Karen Drennen; Kevin LaPan, Highway Department; Ron Kilburn, Glen Gurwit, Swanton Historical Society; Lt. M. Lamothe, Vermont State Police 
A. Call to Order – Chair Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
B. Pledge of Allegiance – Chair Clark led those present in the Pledge of Allegiance
C. Agenda Review
Animal Control – Mr. Jescavage noted he added b) Franklin County Animal Rescue request and that c) Read to a Dog program request by the Swanton Public Library has been cancelled by the library

Old Business – Mr. Jescavage noted d) Railroad Museum request will be heard in Executive Session as a contract matter. Mr. Billado noted additional information on c) the road renaming proposal
Community and Economic Development – Chair Clark asked to move b) DRB Appointment up in order to come after Agenda Review

Expenditures – Per Ms. Fournier’s request School Orders replaced Economic Development Orders

Any Other Necessary Business – Mr. Jescavage added a) AFLAC update and b) Mack Truck Salvage Title
Executive Session – Chair Clark noted he had two personnel issues to discuss 
D. Meeting Topics:

1. Minutes – December 5, 2017 Selectboard Regular Meeting and December 14, 2017 Special Meeting – Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Raleigh, to approve the December 5, 2017 Regular Meeting and the December 14, 2017 Special Meeting minutes as written.  Motion carried.  
2. Public Comments – Mr. Kilburn asked if there is an update on the fountain and bandstand repairs.  Mr. Billado believes the ball is in the village’s court because both are on the village green but the town is willing to work to help get this done.  Chair Clark stated he had been invited to take part in a meeting but to his knowledge that meeting has not yet been scheduled.
3. Animal Control 

a) SW Animal Control Officer Monthly Report- ACO Billado came before the Selectboard and offered a written monthly report.  ACO Billado noted November was not a busy month but he had some unusual calls.  The Selectboard thanked ACO Billado for his efforts.
b) Request for $500 from Franklin County Animal Rescue – Mr. Jescavage noted the current contract with Chittenden County is a better deal.  Chair Clark suggested this request go before the voters.  The Selectboard requested it be made clear the Town will not be responsible for the $100 or $150 dog/cat fee.
c) Request for Read to a Dog Program at Swanton Public Library - cancelled
4. Law Enforcement – Swanton Village Police Department Monthly Report
Chief Stell provided a written report for the month of November showing 47 total incidents, and 16 traffic warnings including 7 violations for a total of $1,015 in fines.
Mr. Guilmette asked about rumors of thefts in the Swanton area.  Chief Stell is not aware of any thefts of packages such as those being reported on social media.   Lt. Lamothe informed the Selectboard State Police are dealing with daytime thefts in other communities and he wants to alert Swanton this activity may be coming to Swanton.  Lt. Lamothe further stated the State Police has identified suspects and are asking for assistance from the public in their apprehension.  Lt. Lamott also noted UPS has delivery drivers using their own vehicles, too, which causes confusion. 
Mr. Guilmette informed Chief Stell he has visually noted an increase in bus stop violations with other drivers not stopping.  Chief Stell stated he will coordinate with the bus company.  Lt. Lamothe stated his agency can coordinate with local police to cover necessary areas.  

Mr. Billado asked for a follow-up on the Mr. Craig situation in West Swanton.  Chief Stell stated the situation was a bit delicate because the individual in question was on duty for Washington County, not Swanton Village PD but the situation is being handled.

Mr. Billado also asked if there are any plans to do a traffic study on Tabor Rd. to address Mr. Craig’s concerns.  Chief Stell replied has been in contact with Mr. Craig on his complaints, including the traffic on Tabor Rd.  
Mr. Billado updated the Selectboard on a conversation he had had with Chief Stell, noting the 2018 police budget increase is now 2%, down from 2.2%.  The increase covers salaries and insurance.  The contract starts on April 1, 2018.
5. Old Business 
a) MOU Update – Mr. Jescavage informed the Board he, Gordon Winters, David Fosgate, Reg Believeau, and Tim Smith met in Mr. Beliveau’s office last week and signed the MOU.  Chair Clark noted things moved quickly and gave a brief description of the contents of the agreement, noting Mr. Fosgate is expanding his Robin Hood Dr. property, adding a 18,000-sq. ft. building with the town and the village providing some considerations to facilitate this project.
b) Tax Stabilization Proposal for New Fosgate Development at 100 Robin Hood Drive.  Mr. Billado informed the Selectboard that there is currently no real update.  The MOU gives until January 31, 2018 to finalize the tax stabilization and the Selectboard asks that Mr. Fosgate be on the agenda for the January 2, 2018 meeting.  Mr. Jescavage will contact the town’s attorney to involve him in the draft process.
c) Road Renaming Proposal – Chair Clark noted this was carried over from the last meeting when he did not have all the information.  It is a request to rename Middle Rd. for Reginald “Reggie” Begnoche, a Swanton resident killed in action in Vietnam.  Mr. Billado informed the Selectboard he had a discussion with Bruce Spaulding who has people interested in this issue who would like to address the Selectboard.  Mr. Billado will have Mr. Spaulding call Chair Clark.
d) Railroad Museum Lease Discussion (Executive Session) 
e) Traffic Study for I-89, Exit 21 Update – Mr. Jescavage reminded the Selectboard he had contacted Jim Cota in the VTrans District 8 office but has not yet heard back.  Mr. Jescavage did get a reply from Bethany Remmers of NRPC who provided two possible options: have VTrans do the signal analysis or, if VTrans cannot, have a consulting engineer do it at no cost to the town.  Mr. Jescavage will update the Selectboard as necessary.
f) Discuss Placing All Charitable Requests as Separate Articles on Warrant
Chair Clark reminded the Selectboard it was decided when charitable requests were combined into one line item in the general budget several years ago the Selectboard would periodically separate these items into individual line items to allow voters the opportunity to vote on the requests individually.
Mr. Billado and Mr. Guilmette stated they have each heard from residents who would like to have the opportunity to vote on these individually.
The Selectboard agreed the charitable requests currently renewed as a single line item in the general budget will be separated into individual line items and an article will be drafted asking if the voters prefer these items to remain separate or combined into one. 
Mr. Billado clarified new requests would still be voted on separately as is the current habit.  
6. 2018 Budget Discussions

a) Fire Department
Chief Girard came before the Selectboard to discuss the budget and the capital purchase of two fire apparatus.

Chief Girard noted the Fire Department is level-funded except for the town fire assessment, which, based on a 5-year rolling average of the Grand List, increased from .75 to .76.  Chair Clark asked Mr. Jescavage or Ms. Fournier to confirm the details of the town fire assessment with Lynn Paradis.  Chair Clark confirmed although the budget is level-funded the town’s portion would go up 1.4%.

Chief Girard informed the Selectboard any money left over from the 2017 budget will go into the capital budget; the last payment for the most recent truck purchase has been made, which is part of why the new truck discussion is starting.
Before turning the floor over to Mr. Prouty, Chief Girard, in response to a question from Mr. Billado, informed the Selectboard the air packs have 2 years left but they are rotating the 28 air packs out at a rate of approximately 5 per year.

Mr. Prouty came before the Selectboard to discuss the capital expense request.  Mr. Prouty went through some highlights in the presentation, noting the tanker and Ladder 4 are over 20 years old and Engine 3 is close to 20.  By 2026 most of the fleet will be 20 years or older.  The age of the vehicles can affect the ISO rating, which affects insurance rates.    

Mr. Prouty stated the proposal is to buy two trucks to replace three, Engine 3, the tanker, and Ladder 4, without changing pump capacity or “water on wheels.”  The department would then put the engine and ladder on the used equipment market.  
Chair Clark asked for clarification about how this proposal fits into the budget request and what goes on the ballot.  Mr. Prouty has a “high estimate” of $1,442,500 for the purchase of the trucks, with the $57,800 coming off the bond request, leaving a balance of approximately $1,364,700.  Mr. Billado suggested buying an engine and then asking the taxpayers to approve the cost of the ladder.  
Chair Clark asked what is the estimate on cost of the two trucks to the taxpayers, with the answer being approximately $160,000 per year.  Mr. Prouty noted leasing is another option.  
Chair Clark believes this is an important discussion given the proposed increase would be approximately $30 on a $200,000 home.  Chair Clark suggested some members of the Selectboard might want to attend the next Trustees meeting. 
b) Highway
Chair Clark noted he budgeted $15, 000 for equipment rental instead of $17,500 and he put $2,000 into engineering services.

Chair Clark stated the bottom line is the budget represents a .58% increase that does not include any pay raises.

Mr. Garrett voiced his concern that $2,000 in engineering would be inadequate, believing Robin Hood Dr. will eat that so Mr. Garrett suggests $4000 in the budget.  Chair Clark is open to that but will adjust another line item, road resurfacing, down.
After discussion, the Highway Department’s proposed budget changed with road resurfacing decreasing to $295,000 and engineering service increasing to $4,000.

Chair Clark will research sweeper and tractor costs and report back to the Selectboard.

c) General Budget
Ms. Fournier provided a written proposed budget showing a 2.19% increase in the general budget.  
Chair Clark stated he would like to see the remaining part of the Depot roof done and lights added, leading to future discussion.

Chair Clark requested the Swanton Enhancement Project’s $1,5000 request be a line item to be voted on again like other charitable requests.

Mr. Garrett informed Ms. Fournier he will request a letter from Northwest Regional Planning to be incuded next year’s budget.

The Franklin County Animal Rescue article will be rewritten to $500 to match the recent request.

Ms. Fournier reported the Hi-Swans Senior Center is dissolving and they did not take this year’s money so there is no money budgeted for them.  If they reform the Hi-Swans will come back with a new request.
Chair Clark asked to remove the $800 for teen center utilities and asked for, and received, clarification that Teen Center $12,000 will be a separate line item to be voted on.

Mr. Guilmette asked if the food shelf had taken its money for 2017; Ms. Fournier related they have.

7. Community & Economic Development
a) EDC Progress/Teen Center Update
Ms. Nance gave a quick review of her activities since the last Selectboard meeting.  Most of her time has been spent working on the VCRD Model Communities Program application with Hank Lambert and Betsy Fournier, which was due the previous day, meeting to begin work on the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation’s (RWJF) Culture of Health Prize Phase II application, and beginning work on a Main St. Grant application that could provide up to $50,000 for work in the village.  Ms. Nance noted that she is working with Hank Lambert, Betsy Fournier, and Amy Brewer on the RWJF application which is due January 18, 2018 but having been selected to move on from Phase I showed Swanton’s commitment to a healthy community.
Ms. Nance also noted a meeting was held last week with DSD International, Reg Beliveau, Duane Couture, Mike Menard and Dean Ryan at the proposed development site to look at water, sewer, and other infrastructure concerns.
Ms. Nance requested the Selectboard approve a change in her work schedule to: Monday – Administrative Assistant, Tuesday – FCIDC, Wednesday and Thursday – Economic Development Coordinator, Friday – half day Economic Development Coordinator.  The Town Administrator and Zoning Administrator along with FCIDC have previously approved this change.

Ms. Nance reported the Teen Center Board met and there is progress with the move out of the Memorial Auditorium space.  The Board invited Liz Gamache of the Vermont Community Foundation to the meeting where Ms. Gamache put forward some funding opportunities.

b) DRB Appointment – Chair Clark informed the Selectboard he has given Mr. Jescavage his formal resignation effective January 31, 2018.  Karen Drennen came before the Selectboard as a candidate to complete Chair Clark’s DRB term.  Mr. Billado informed Ms. Drennen he had asked the Selectboard to have Ms. Drennen come to be recognized for stepping forward.  Mr. Billado gave a “hats off” to Mr. Clark for serving on the DRB for so many years.  Mr. Billado made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie, to appoint Ms. Drennen for a term beginning February 1, 2018 through June 30, 2019. The members of the Selectboard thanked Ms. Drennen and welcomed her.  
c) New Community Center Discussion – No update.  Mr. Billado asked to table this until after budget discussions.  Chair Clark, for the camera, noted he hopes the community remains involved in the process given the comments and enthusiasm expressed at the multi-board meeting. 
d) Approve Municipal Planning Grant Agreement – Mr. Jescavage gave a brief overview of the grant and asked for authorization to sign the agreement.  Mr. Billado made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie, authorizing Mr. Jescavage to sign the agreement. 
8. Expenditures 

a) General Orders – Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie, to approve the General Orders dated November 22, 2017 to December 19, 2017.  Motion carried.
b) Highway Orders – Mr. Raleigh made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie, to approve Highway Orders dated November 22, 2107 to December 19, 2017.  Motion carried.
c) School Orders – Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Raleigh, to approve the School Order dated November 22, 2017 to December 19, 2017.  Motion carried.
d) Payroll – Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Raleigh, to approve the Payroll date November 22, 2017 to December 19, 2017.  Motion carried.
9. Highway Department 
a) Plowing Update
Chair Clark asked for any feedback on roads.  Mr. Billado mentioned to Mr. Garrett that he could lighten up on the sand at the Grand Ave/Robin Hood intersection.

Mr. Billado asked if the excavator can be moved under cover if work on Robin Hood is done for the season.
b) Other Updates 

Chair Clark reported all the trucks are back although the quality of work on the paint job needs to be reviewed; Ms. Fournier has been asked not to pay the bill until Chair Clark has had a chance to look at the truck.
Mr. Raleigh asked to have the electronic sign include cautioning travelers to drive according to the weather conditions.

10. Correspondence – Mr. Jescavage asked if the Selectboard wants to.  Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Raleigh, to approve Mr. Jescavage signing the title
11. Any Other Necessary Business 
a) AFLAC – Mr. Jescavage provided the figures so the Selectboard can decide whether to cover any portion of the premiums as requested by the Highway Department at a previous meeting.  Mr. Jescavage gave an overview of AFLAC coverage.  Chair Clark would like additional information prior to making a decision.  
b) Mack Truck salvage title – handled under correspondence
12. Public Comments (Reprise) – None 
13. Upcoming Events                                 
a) Monday & Tuesday, December 25 & 26, 2017, Christmas Holiday,  Town Offices & Operations Closed

b) Monday, January 1, 2018, New Year’s Holiday, Town Offices & Operations Closed
c) Tuesday, January 2, 2018 @ 7 p.m., Next Selectboard Meeting, Town Offices, 1 Academy Street
14. Executive Session 
Mr. Raleigh made a motion at 9:28 p.m., seconded by Mr. Lavoie, to enter Executive Session to discuss Railroad Museum contract issues that premature general public knowledge of would clearly place the public body or a person involved at a substantial disadvantage.  Motion carried.
Mr. Billado made a motion at 9:46, seconded by Mr. Raleigh, to exit Executive Session.  Motion carried.

Action taken: Discussed possible changes to the lease to be voted on later.
Mr. Lavoie made a motion at 10:01 p.m., seconded by Mr. Raleigh, to enter Executive Session to discuss Railroad Museum personnel issues that premature general public knowledge of would clearly place the public body or a person involved at a substantial disadvantage.  Motion carried.
Mr. Billado made a motion at 10:49 p.m., seconded by Mr. Guilmette, to exit Executive Session.  Motion carried.
Action taken: The Selectboard approved a cost of living increase of 1.5% for town employees.
E. Adjournment – Mr. Lavoie made a motion at 10:50 p.m., seconded by Mr. Guilmette, to adjourn.  Motion carried.
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